BA Overhaul Public Forum

Wednesday, April 16th, 7-9 p.m.

Town Hall Council Chambers

Summary of meeting

Attending: 
Barbara Schenkel, Planning Board Chair



Tom Dolan



Elaine Falendar



Beth Richardson



Jim Huebener

Also attending: Maureen O’Meara, Town Planner

Forum attendee list is attached.

Mrs. Schenkel opened the meeting and welcomed the public. The Planning Board members introduced themselves. Mrs. Schenkel explained the goal of the meeting is to hear comment and then the Planning Board will be preparing revisions to the BA District. There will be public hearings by both the Planning Board and the Town Council prior to any zoning changes. 

Mr. Dolan reviewed the Comprehensive Plan recommendation that described overhauling the BA District regulations. Mr. Krietz asked if the Planning Board will be reviewing the wetland boundary issue only and Mr. Dolan said that all of the BA District boundary would be reviewed. Mrs. Richardson referred to two large maps and described the area of the BA Districts on Shore Rd and Route 77.

Town Councilor Mary Ann Lynch, as a member of the Comprehensive Plan Committee, wanted to offer some history on the Comp Plan recommendation. She noted that the BA District lacked the design criteria that the Town Center District has and this recommendation would address some of the concerns neighbors on Shore Rd had when the Irving convenience store was proposed.

Ms. O’Meara followed up with a summary of how the Town Center District had been created and, with general satisfaction with many of the standards, it was time for the BA District to get the same attention, but tailored to the neighborhood business district concept.

Ms. Falendar reviewed the current, permitted uses in the BA District and Ms. O’Meara highlighted the concepts in a draft purpose statement for the BA District that the Planning Board had prepared. See below:


This is a neighborhood business district where the business uses are geared to the needs of nearby residents rather than a large scale, regional destination center. The district requirements should promote business vitality, pedestrian connectivity between the business district and the adjacent residential areas, a mix of commercial (first floor) and housing (upper floors) uses, high quality design that is pedestrian friendly and compatible with the neighborhood, and an efficient use of the land within the district for business uses.

The Planning Board had prepared 4 questions for the public to respond to in order to elicit comments. Mrs. Richardson began with the first question:


What does a Neighborhood Business District mean to you?

Carl Dittrich asked how many businesses have located in the Town Center since 1995. Ms. O’Meara said that several have complied with the new standards, including the office building on Shore Rd, Dr. Johnson’s office, On Our Planet, the Police Station, and the Community Center.

Mrs. Schenkel noted that the Planning Board had significant input into the appearance of Jonesy’s because of the design standards.

Lee Wilson, 553 Shore Rd, said that she liked the draft purpose statement. The BA District is different from the Town Center. It should be geared to the needs of nearby residents. She misses the Cookie Jar as a place to meet people, and a destination to walk to. She supports walking to do errands and likes design review.

Ann Perrino has watched the area for years. She walks from 801 Shore Rd to the Cookie Jar and started a business, Ann Veronica. She has been in business with and without the Cookie Jar. What has really happened to that area is that its heart and soul has been removed. No foot traffic, like Dads walking their kids, older people. It is devastating to the local community. Twenty-eight families are involved in her business, 12 employees plus artists. With less foot traffic,[vehicular] speed is increasing.

Drew Buckley said that the saddest part is that 3 football fields away in South Portland, that business is now becoming the gathering spot.

Ann Perrino said that, as a business owner, the area is becoming a ghost town and she wants the foot traffic to return.

John Mitchell said he agreed with all the comments. Shore Rd is a perfect example of a neighborhood business district. There is tremendous potential for more of a village atmosphere that could include streetscape improvements and pedestrian linkages. He noted that 553 Shore Rd is in a residential district abutting the BA District and Lee is requesting that the Planning Board recommend it be included in the BA District. The property owner wants to do what the purpose statement describes, boutique, office, and perhaps a studio apartment. That mix would add a lot of vitality to the area.

Patrick Babcock, Ocean House Rd, likes both neighborhoods and liked the Cookie Jar. He raised the issue of bar regulations for Route 77 Monday night with the Town Council. He is from New York City and is concerned that there are no ordinances in place to regulate bars, including changes in ownership and use. He does not have any personal issues with Mary Page and has often patronized her store. He doesn’t drink and is concerned that the sale of liquor changes the establishment and is entirely different from what we have now. He also misses the Cookie Jar and does not think the bar issue applies to Shore Rd.

Drew Buckley would highlight “neighborhood” in the purpose statement. The destination is the neighborhood. At his house, he can hear the gas station across the street and he is glad they close early. He would support regulating the hours of operation to close at 10:00 p.m. in recognition of people who go to work the next morning. The Cookie Jar was great but there were no cross walks on Shore Rd and no one stops. He would support using one of the “little plastic man” signs. He went to the Cookie Jar all the time and it was a destination for a walk. He considers the business district to extend from the Irving to the hardware store. He doesn’t see the buildings changing so he doesn’t think design review is important.

Brad Strause supports regulating the hours of operation. He supports a peaceful feeling to the district and wants to consider safety and slowing down traffic.

Carl Best walks to the ice cream store at Kettle Cove. The traffic on Route 77 is “screaming past” and he feels he is taking his life in his hands. Pedestrian safety on Route 77 is poor.

Gail Schmader said that neighborhood is families where young children are safe and the businesses are open to children. She would support a sidewalk for seniors and would support having a variety store to walk to. 

Mary Page supports safety in the neighborhood. She said the people speeding are neighbors. She tells them to be considerate. Businesses geared to nearby residents are located on Route 77 and Shore Rd now, but something more is needed. She supports pedestrian connectivity to get people to slow down so kids can cross Route 77 safely. She noted the new building on Davis Point Lane that will have some housing for seniors would benefit from more pedestrian safety.

Morris Krietz supports limiting the hours of operation. The BA Districts are small and the property adjacent and across the street are residential homes. The notion of compatibility with neighborhood means that you don’t attract businesses that operate late at night. Pedestrian connection should be available but the “sidewalks should roll up at 9:00 p.m.”

Mrs. Falendar facilitated the next question:


What uses are appropriate for a neighborhood business district?

Carl Dittrich noted that the Town Center broke off from the BA District. Are the two remaining areas similar enough for one district? Mrs. Falendar said that is one of the questions you can comment on tonight.

Carl Dittrich noted that summer is when the world changes for local businesses.

Patrick Babcock would like establishments open when he is awake. He suggested purchasing coffee, breakfast, hardware, dunkin donuts, sandwich, and food for home.

Joe Piscopo commented that a bakery opens earlier and he often works all night.

Patrick Babcock said he understands that a bakery needs more hours to operate, but made a distinction between noise and muffins.

Ann Perrino said she opens at 10p.m. in the summer to do stock work that it is too hot to do during the day. She is not open to the public, but hires someone to work 11 p.m to 1 am sometimes.

Gail Schmader suggested there is a difference between open to customers and working.

Drew Buckley said he would not support a boat repair facility on Shore Rd [in the current permitted uses list]. He likes the diner, hair salon, etc. The kind of business you attract is determined by the market. He doesn’t think you need more service businesses and would suggest more daily use, gift shops.

John Mitchell suggested that uses should be low-impact and compatible with neighborhood. He does not support drive-up windows and the traffic should be controlled.

Mrs. Falendar asked if bars should be allowed as the people on Route 77 clearly don’t want bars, or is it a bar that is open till 1:00 a.m. that is objectionable. Do you want a gathering spot that serves alcohol?

Brad Strause said he objected to the late hours.

Morris Krietz suggested tightening up the Zoning Ordinance definition of restaurant because it is too loose. The issue is more of noise and commotion late at night. An establishment should not be open after 9:00 p.m. or whenever in the evening. There should be a limitation on the ration of sales from alcohol v. food. The end result would be like what the Good Table is, serving alcohol as an adjunct to meals as opposed to a facility where the alcohol sale is primary and food sales are secondary. He understands that is difficult to regulate.

Gail Schmader said she is ok with alcohol served in a restaurant where everyone sits at a table v. a long bar where people stand around and the hours are limited to 9:00 p.m. 

Ann Perrino said the last 3 uses are geographically inappropriate for Shore Rd but may be ok on Route 77. A home day care needs a lot of parking, and farm and fish and boat repair not appropriate. You have to consider the proximity of the business to housing along the road. Businesses should be smaller size.

Carl Dittrich said that you shouldn’t box in the future. You may want computer repair and service. It was noted that appliance repair is permitted as a personal services shop.

? Roth asked about the status of the fire station on Shore Rd and possible merger with Willard Fire Station in South Portland. Ms. O’Meara explained that the town and City of South Portland are talking about merger opportunities, and looking at that option is recommended in the Comprehensive Plan.

? Roth said that the dynamics of the area would change without the fire station and wants to keep the fire station.

Lee Wilson said that the fire station is the loudest in the area at night.

Roth said he liked the fire station because his Dad was involved with it. He doesn’t want to see an Irving Blue Canoe, even if it is open only until 10:00 p.m. because he doesn’t want to look like everytown, U.S.A. He lamented that you can’t get your car worked on unless you go to South Portland. He feels bad for the Town Center properties near the Mobil. He understands that Irving backed out last time and doesn’t want a convenience store.

Mark Duval said that Ann Perrino is his tenant. He concurs with her and regrets the closing of the Cookie Jar. He supports consolidating the fire station and has heard that the Irving station is for sale. There is potential for change. He lives on Farm’s Edge Rd and the police will stop you if you are speeding, but no one stops speeding on Shore Rd. Slow the traffic down. He owned a South Portland repair shop for 16 years, went through a city review process, was harassed, and moved into an industrial area. It is Terra Cotta Pasta now and he loves it. Hopefully someone will invest in Irving. He doesn’t think you need a sidewalk in front of Ann Veronica.

Liz Huebener said she understood that Rudy’s wanted the option to stay open late for private parties. She questions if there is any difference between Rudy’s hosting parties and the Lions Club events, because the Lions are open late.

Joe Faria noted that the Lions Club holds an event once in a while. When an ongoing business is open until 1:00 a.m., it is much different, especially for the neighbors.

Jim Hanson asked whether formula businesses should be allowed in the BA. They are typically a franchise with more than 10 locations. He wants more unique businesses. The City of Portland is working to ban formula restaurants.

?Name, Charles Rd has lived here 30 years. She likes the Fire station experience and thinks the Cookie Jar is an eyesore. We should make the fire station bigger. If we merge with South Portland, what kind of fire support will we have when South Portland leaves to support Portland. We don’t need anything. The community is fine the way it is. Go to South Portland for a restaurant and don’t change anything.

Andrew Ingalls is a real estate broker with a building on the market in the BA District. Cape Elizabeth is small and at the end of the line. Cafua, who proposed the Dunkin Donuts, ultimately didn’t proceed because the demographics didn’t support a formula business. Winter traffic is very low. The business area is determined by the demographics. The zones are small and the businesses are small. Food and professional office/service uses are appropriate. No big boxes or formulas can make a go of it here. We spend a very small percentage of our retail purchases in Cape.

The Third question, facilitated by Tom Dolan, was:


Should we regulate what structures in a Neighborhood Business District look like?

Lee Wilson would love to see any rebuilt station fit with the neighborhood. The current buildings include Victorian, gambrel styles and look good. She is concerned about what a rebuilt Cookie Jar would look like. She looks at tarmac and wants to look at the parking standards to make sure we don’t require more tarmac.

Barbara Schenkel said we could change the parking requirements for a specific area and perhaps require less parking.

Ann Perrino said parking should be geared to the amount of business you can do or afford. The more you regulate, the more small businesses can’t stay in business. With the Cookie Jar lot, if you have so many rules, you may drive them away and never solve the problem of that vacant building.

Jim Hanson supported regulating structures in the BA no less restrictive than the Town Center. The BA should equal those requirements because the BA is closer to residences. If not, you will drive less quality businesses to the BA.

Drew Buckley said he wants to keep the current look and feel of Shore Rd. We should coordinate with South Portland.

Ms. O’Meara noted that the Town Center design standards were used by South Portland when they wrote their Ferry Village Zoning.

Drew Buckley said we should consider what’s already there in Cape and use our judgment to make it look nice.

Ann Perrino suggested you could add a story above Ann Veronica for apartments and make it fit the neighborhood.  She said the existing buildings are old and you wouldn’t build them to this configuration now.

Tom Dolan suggested that you think about design standards as if there was a blank slate, but not in a vacuum because you want to address new and old.

Lee Wilson said she would not like to see neon signs on Shore Rd. She agreed with Andrew Ingalls that the business traffic is not like Route 1, but the Comp Plan showed how little we spend here. It would be nice to keep some of our expenditures here to support the tax base or catch the Ft Williams tourists.

Gail Schmader supports strong parking guidelines to retain property values of neighbors. Standards should not be less than the Town Center. 

Drew Buckley confirmed the height limit of 35’/3 stories and endorsed no drive-throughs/safe walking for kids.

Carl Best supports structures of like design but not color regulations. Individuality sells but he does not support a stark contract between the new building and Rudy’s. The new building may detract and should instead fit in.

Mrs. Schenkel said we have probably already addressed the last question, which was:


Do we want pedestrian connections between the neighborhood business district and abutting residential neighborhoods? 

Mrs. Schenkel asked for any other comments.

Morris Krietz said that speed is a big concern. He does not see the need for sidewalks on Route 77. He noted that Route 77 is less dense and less pedestrian friendly.

Carl Best said that Route 77 is a state road, two bike lanes. To slow down speed, perhaps blinking lights should be considered. He would love to squeeze the road width and create a median with a grassed strip. Perhaps, we should park a retired police car at the cemetery because nothing else seems to work.

Joe Foley walks Route 77 all the time. He doesn’t think it needs a sidewalk because of the bike lanes. The speed is tremendous and crossing is difficult.

Danika Babcock said the neighborhood business district connections to the neighborhoods should be safe. Safety may maximize business. The bike lanes work well if there is more speed enforcement.

Jim Hanson said Shore Rd is more interested in a village and Route 77 interest is a more rural atmosphere. Perhaps you need two districts.

No more comments were offered. Mrs. Schenkel thanked those attending and recommended they check the website for more information as work on the amendments progress.
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